
Year 2010 –Nr 6 van “Zeezwaluw Post” 

© 2017 SY Zeezwaluw 

© SY Zeezwaluw 

 1 

Correspondent in Porto Santo, Madeira Archipelago 

Out into the Atlantic 

 

 seasons greeting from Porto Santo, the most NE-island of the Madeira Archipelago. A 

bit early to be here but .... there was again an uninvited crew member aboard Zeezwaluw, 

yes it was Mr Murphy again. 

 

Our idea was to sail from Cadiz to the Azores a 1000nm leg. The start was nice due to light 

following winds. The 2nd day the wind picked up to 15kn from the NW. According the weather 

forecast from GRIB-files it should turn gradually to the N. Well, it didn’t, it backed and 

increased to 20-25kn from WNW. So Zeezwaluw was fighting the wind and the waves of the 

Atlantic, the crew bumping against all the corners inside and out during their watches. The 3th 

day, after looking at GRIB-files again, we learned that the wind wouldn’t die but stay the same 

or even increase a bit more. So, time for us to reconsider if it would be wise to carry on to the 

Azores in those strong head winds. 

Looking at the options we had; going back to mainland Portugal to find shelter in Logos wasn’t 

possible due to strong winds along the Portuguese coast in 2 days’ time. Turn to the Moroccan 

coast was possible but we hadn’t studied that part of Morocco so far, so no go either. Run with 

the wind was a possibility because the Madeira Archipelago was on a nice 240 degree course. 

Unanimous we decided to take the third option, go to Porto Santo the Island NE of Madeira. 

 

On the new course life was fine again. But after a couple of hours we discovered the SB-

backstay was fraying. 

Only a few strands of 

wire were still attached 

to the terminal. 

Therefore we decided to 

lower the reefed mainsail 

and sail only on the high 

aspect jib the rest of the 

250nm to Porto Santo. To 

steady the mast in the 

coming stronger winds, 

we tied the broken SB-

backstay to the mid ships 

cleat and took the PS-

backstay to SB and the 

main halyard to a strong 

point also to SB. 

 

The winds died down for 24 hours so we could have a rest and a healthy night sleep. Part of the 

4th and the 5th day the wind was from the NE between 20-30kn so the swell and waves were 

bigger as we had seen in the last couple of years, but the Monitor wind steering was superb and 

made life a lot easier. 

On Sunday afternoon at 1 o´clock after 5 days at sea, we entered Porto Santo marina, picked up 

a mooring buoy and shut down the engine. The eventful sailing trip had ended and we made it to 

one of the Atlantic Islands. We were pleased with ourselves! 

New backstays have been ordered already and will be delivered in 10 days’ time. After cleaning 

up Zeezwaluw we are ready now to explore a complete new place and we are excited about it. 
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